














Mole crickets were serious pests on
southern golf courses and were so
noted in Volume I of The Bulletin of
the USGA Green Section in 1921. One
control was to spread burlap bags on
the grass in the afternoon and then pick
up the crickets the next morning. Light
traps were ineffective. Chemical con-
trol consisted of a bait composed of a
3% Paris green-wheat flour mixture.

Weed control efforts were equally
difficult. Hand picking was common.
The chemical method to get rid of
dandelions and plantain was to dip a
sharp stick into sulfuric acid and stab
the weed right in the heart. Fred Grau’s
first employment with the USGA came
in the late 1920s and early 1930s when
he put out weed control plots while a
graduate student at the University of
Maryland. Unfortunately, his work and
much other research were curtailed by
lack of funds during the Depression.
The research showed the value of
sodium arsenate, sodium chlorate, and
other chemicals as post-emergence
herbicides. They were non-selective, but
the desired species usually recovered.
The grub killer, lead arsenate, became
the first effective pre-emergence control
for crabgrass, goosegrass, and Poa
annua.

Much of the Green Section’s basic
research was conducted at the USDA’s
Arlington, Virginia, farm until 1939,
when it was displaced by the Pentagon
building. After that, the research work
was done at Beltsville, Maryland. It was
not until after 1950 that the Green Sec-
tion phased out conducting research
and began its broad program of funding
research at state experiment stations.

The Green Section philosophy from
the outset, however, has been to en-
courage research in every climatic zone
in the U.S., and to a limited extent, in
Canada. Soon after the USGA and
USDA formalized their cooperation in
1923, a grant of $300 from the USGA
was made to the University of Florida
at Gainesville to study grass species
adaptable to southern lawns and golf
courses. This work was extended to
closely cut turf about 1926, when a
greens mower was sent to the univer-
sity. The grant was increased to $900
and a graduate student was hired to
tend the plots. The test involved three
different soils, four water and fertilizer
treatments, and six grasses. The stu-
dent, A. S. Laird, wrote his master’s
thesis on the rooting depth of grasses
under these treatments and became,
perhaps, the first recorded student to
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receive an advanced degree under a
USGA grant.

Other grants went to the University
of Minnesota in 1924, Nebraska and
Kansas in 1925, two grants to New
Jersey in 1926, and Massachusetts and
Stanford in 1928. Also in 1928, $1,000
was appropriated to establish a major
project at the Lasker Estate near
Chicago, with additional funding from
the Chicago District Golf Association
and the Chicago Green Section Com-
mittee. The Chicago plots had to be
abandoned during the Depression de-
spite the efforts of the Associations
and Herb Graffis, editor of Golfdom
magazine.

The predominant putting green grass
in the South was called Atlanta ber-
mudagrass. It was a fairly fine-leafed
selection from common bermudagrass,
propagated vegetatively. Information
on its origin has not been found, but it
was in use by 1923. Its true quality is
questionable, though, since Bobby
Jones once recommended that a golfer
should never concede a 6-inch putt
on bermudagrass greens.

Little thought was given (at least in
writing) to fairway turf, except that
fescues predominated in the Northeast,
probably because little fertilizer or irri-
gation was used. Apparently, Kentucky
bluegrass was used in the Midwest, and
bermudagrass, carpetgrass, bahiagrass,
and some centipedegrass was planted
farther south.

Winter overseeding of greens in the
South prompted tests at the University
of Florida in 1927 The grasses used
were redtop, Kentucky bluegrass, bul-
bous bluegrass, and English, Italian,
and Westerworth'’s ryegrasses.

Bentgrass and bermudagrass were
not the only species used on greens,
either. Redtop was a component of
most seed mixtures. Bluegrass was not
uncommon, and at least one course in
Wisconsin had greens planted to clover
by a couple of Scots who built a private
course for a lumber baron named Stout
in 1920.

Experimentation in composting, soil
mixtures, and fertility became more
widespread in the 1920s. Each of the
40 experimental greens set out on golf
courses and experiment stations by the
Green Section compared nine grasses
with an overlay of ten fertilizers across
the different grass selections.

Technically, much of the early work
was in the nature of observation and
demonstration. Replicated field plot
systems are not mentioned in early

reports, but some greenhouse projects
were replicated. Whether or not they
were statistically analyzed is unknown.

Perhaps the most far-reaching single
piece of Green Section research was
done in the early 1940s while plant
pathologist Dr. Fannie Fern Davis
was investigating the effect of plant
growth hormones on turfgrasses. From
her work came 2,4-D, which opened
the door to a new chemistry in herbi-
cide research. The popular press at
the time hailed 2,4-D as a means of
reducing hay fever distress caused by
ragweed.

Emphasis on the environment is
not new, either. The November 1921
Bulletin contains an article on attract-
ing birds to golf courses by W. L.
McAtee of the U.S. Biological Survey
and Washington Golf and Country
Club. In the October 1925 issue is an
article entitled “Native Trees, Shrubs,
and Flowers for Golf Courses,” plus a
list of publications on attracting birds
to the golf course. McAtee also wrote
a series of articles on individual bird
species for The Bulletin in 1926, 1927,
and 1928. The entire May 1930 issue
was devoted to birds on golf courses,
and included an excellent article by
Arthur A. Allen of the National
Audubon Society, who recommended
reading their 64-page book entitled
Golf Clubs as Bird Sanctuaries. He
also announced that the Golf Club
Bird-Sanctuary Committee of the
National Audubon Societies had in-
augurated its project that year in New
York State.

There have been several side effects
of turfgrass research. John Monteith’s
work on disease control went well be-
yond the use of mercurials, to include
malachite green dye. It was used to
produce green turf at Philadelphia
Stadium for the Army-Navy football
game in 1939. Everyone was pleasantly
surprised that the player’s uniforms re-
tained their original color throughout
the game.

There are other current practices and
products that are not new or original.
An article on the effect of rolling greens,
written by Dr. W. S. Harban, appeared
in The Bulletin in 1922. He determined
that rolling to smooth putting surfaces
applied less compactive force than a
man’s heel.

The localized dry spots we blame on
sandy soil mixes and other factors were
first publicized by Monteith on Cali-
fornia greens in 1933. He believed
localized dry spots were caused by a
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